SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Special Workshop – July 3, 2007

MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a special workshop in the School Board Room on July 3, 2007 at approximately 2:30 p.m.


PRESENT:
DR.  JOHN CARVELLI Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:
MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent

BOARD WORKSHOP ON STUDENT PERFORMANCE
Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  Board members at first wanted to discuss format and type of data before getting into the report.  In summary, it appeared all members felt that trend lines were easier to follow.
Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning & Accountability/Assessment, introduced a new member of his department, Dr. Christine Kerstyn, Director of Assessment & Accountability, to the Board.  Dr. Roberts, assisted by Dr. Kerstyn, had prepared the “Bits and Bytes of Academic Performance 2006-07 Annual Report, a document that consisted of approximately 200 pages.  The objectives Dr. Roberts hoped to achieve during the workshop were 1)  to create an awareness and understanding of the district’s overall academic performance as it relates to various measures, 2) to evoke questions about student learning and school performance that will lead to meaningful solutions, 3) to create a sense of purpose and direction for schools and school leaders, and 4) to focus resources and efforts on continuous improvement of all schools.  In looking at the Table of Contents, Dr. Roberts informed the Board he would only be addressing categories 1 and 3—there would be no review of category 2 – School Level Data.

Dr. Roberts conducted a step by step examination of FCAT-SSS current status and trends and annual learning gains on reading, mathematics, writing and science.  The members also looked at disaggregated FCAT-SSS data, FCAT-NRT for reading and mathematics, and benchmark assessment data.  Other performance data that was reviewed included high school SAT, ACT, AP, International Baccalaureate (IB), scholarship awards, FCAT performance compared with attendance and FCAT compared with teacher assigned course grades.  Questions and answers flowed between the Board and Dr. Roberts throughout the review.
Board members were aware that more schools met federal standards this year, however, test scores showed that lower socioeconomic students and black students continued to have problems.  There continued to be a gap between minority students and white students, especially in schools north of Midway Road.   In August of 2006, the three school zones were changed and as a result, a certain population of kids became grouped together.  While black children considered proficient in the zone north of Midway Road were at 29 percent, the percentage of black students at or above grade level trailed Hispanic and white students in all zones.  Also, when considering the district’s growth and normal pattern of movement, this meant that approximately 19,000 students attended a new school. This too could have contributed to students’ performance problems.  This was not unexpected but it was a major concern to the Board.  Board members also were concerned that the link between the FCAT math scores and those on the district exam that may not be showing student weaknesses and the fact that more third grade students failed reading this year and fewer reached levels considered proficient.  This decline came after five consecutive years of improvement.  
Dr. Miller thanked Dr. Roberts and staff for the phenomenal amount of work they put into pulling the information together.  Dr. Miller said it will only be good data if we can learn from it and if we can determine what our instructional needs, curriculum needs, and benchmark needs are.  She hoped there would be more than one follow-up to this report because she was interested in discussing the implications of overall trends.
Ms. Hilson also appreciated the effort that went into the report.  Ms. Hilson hoped that staff and their partners, e.g., Panasonic and Riverdeep, etc. utilized the data and got the word out to teachers so everyone could become part of the “big picture”.  We need to get the information and technology to every teacher’s computer on every desk, especially the new teachers.
Mr. Ingersoll said when he looked at the school report cards, he wanted to be able to see teacher effectiveness and how they were rated by their principal.  He also wanted to be able to see attendance records for level 1 students.  
Mrs. Hensley said we as a society tend to be very good at pointing out the problems but we often are not very good at figuring out appropriate solutions to solve those problems.  People often focus on the drop out issues but not the resiliency issues and those type of things.  What Mrs. Hensley liked about this document and the attitude of the people in the district was that everyone realized the information was only going to be used to help find solutions for kids.  Other than that, it’s just information.  Mrs. Hensley told Dr. Roberts that there was real understanding in the community about the path the district had chosen to take.  School grades aside, there was a positive attitude for the direction being taken and for the focus on all children for the future, not just for the political issue of the day.  This document gave the Board more things than a grade and Mrs. Hensley appreciated it very much.
Dr. Carvelli thanked Dr. Roberts for the additional data and he agreed that the information should be used to make improvements to help children be successful.  Even with the general decline in the twelve schools and the need to increase high school achievement, Dr. Carvelli said we were not falling behind.  This district and its students would be successful because everyone was dealing with the reality of the situation and the community was aware of that effort.
On a final note, Dr. Roberts announced that the new MOA program had 105 students signed up for the coming school year.  

Discussion ended and Chairman Carvelli adjourned the July 3, 2007 special workshop at approximately 5:30 p.m.






